Sandy Town Council



Minutes of a meeting of the Finance & General Purposes Committee of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy on Monday 15 August 2011 at 7.30pm.

Present:   Cllrs Mrs S Sutton, N Aldis, W Jackson, Mrs S Lunn, K Lynch, 
M Pettitt, C Osborne, Mrs M Runchman, M Scott (Chairman), D Sharman,
R Smith and G White.

The Town Clerk was in attendance.

	1
	Apologies for absence (18/11-12)
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Ali, Smyth and Stacey.


	2
	Declaration of Interests (19/11-12)
a) Personal

Cllr Osborne declared a personal interest in item 11.2 as Chairman of Sandy Football Club. 
b) Prejudicial 

Cllr Jackson declared a prejudicial interest in item 9 as a stallholder at the Sandy Friday Market.


	3
	Planning Applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council (20/11-12)
a) CB/11/02617/FULL Sandy Petroleum Storage Depot, Potton Road Sandy installation of control of major accident hazard alarm.
It was resolved: to make no objection to the proposed development. 


	4
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting (21/11-12)
It was resolved: that the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee held on 4 July 2011 be approved as a correct record of proceedings.



	5
	Position of outstanding authorised contracted works (22/11-12)
(a) Special Items from the Revenue Account

Election costs


£6,000.00


Work completed, invoice awaited.  

It was resolved: that the position be noted.
Increased staff hours

£6,100.00

As the previous trial of additional hours had been completed and the hours made permanent this item would in future be removed from the category of “special item”.



Mobile CCTV monitoring
£1,200.00

Contract approved, invoice awaited.
It was resolved: that the position be noted.
Grants and Donations

£3,000
Grant of £400 to Biggles FM approved at the Annual Meeting of the Town Council leaving £2,600 for future grant allocations.
It was resolved: that the position be noted.
Swimming Scheme

£2,000.00

Sum of £240 paid to Sandye Academy in respect of the young people’s swimming scheme as part of a grant of up to £480 allocated for this purpose.  A further sum of £180.45 had been committed to Sandy & District Senior Citizens Community Support Group.
It was resolved: that the position be noted.
(b) Capital Account

Chamber heaters



£1,000.00

Not yet ordered. The committee noted the position with this item and urged the Premises Sub-committee to make progress in recommending a course of action.
It was resolved: that the position be noted.


	6
	Website (23/11-12)
The committee considered the recommendations of the Communications Sub-committee that Sandy Town Council Website should be redesigned and updated in a phased programme of development by the Council’s existing website provider Verto, the first phase of which would not involve any direct additional cost to the council and the second phase of which would involve further expenditure.  A report from the Clerk had been circulated before the meeting. It was noted that the current site was tired and dated looking and did not include sufficient TIC information or links with other agencies.  The Clerk confirmed that there was already a contract in existence with Verto to which STC was committed for 12 months.  The proposed phase two expenditure was an alteration in the existing contract (as this had seemed the most cost and time-efficient way of securing an improved website for the Council). The Committee discussed the website.
It was resolved: to recommend to Town Council that phase one of the development of the website began as soon as possible using the design approved by the Communications Sub-Committee as a template.
The committee discussed phase two of the website development and noted the list of additional features which had been proposed by the Communications Sub-committee.

It was resolved: to recommend to Town Council that the following features were added to the re-developed website:

1. Calendar/What’s On (Cost £1980)

2. Email marketing system/e newsletter delivery system for subscribers (£1490)
3. Search section (£695)

4. Planning Section (£995)

5. Statistical Reporting (£95)

and would be funded from the Council’s Capital Account.


	7
	Overnight booking at Jenkins Pavilion (24/11-12)
The committee considered a request from Sandy Brownies to book the Jenkins Pavilion for an overnight indoor camp during early 2012 and noted a report from the Clerk on the issue of costs to the council and appropriate charges.   It was noted that this would set a precedent for other community groups. It was further noted that additional heating costs would be incurred by STC.
It was resolved: to agree to the Brownies request and to charge a fee of £60 plus VAT for this overnight booking.


	8
	Walkers are Welcome Initiative and Diamond Jubilee Walks (25/11-12)
A report from the Clerk had been circulated before the meeting and the committee noted Sandy Town Council Tourist Information Centre’s plan to develop and promote a community programme to explore acquisition of “Walkers are Welcome” status for the community of Sandy.  The TIC also hoped to develop a leaflet describing 6 designated “walks” around Sandy to promote walking in the area and to celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee in 2012.
It was resolved: to support both these initiatives from Sandy TIC.

It was suggested that the Ivel Valley Cycling Forum could also be involved in helping to develop the Diamond Jubilee Cycle “walk” and that the Beeston Wildlife Group could also be involved.


	9
	Friday Market(26/11-12)
(Cllr Jackson left the room and took no part in discussion or voting on this item.)

An update report from the Deputy Clerk on the state of the Friday Market in Sandy had been circulated before the meeting.  The committee discussed the market in some detail, considering its positioning and visibility, the cost and potential benefits of advertising and other ways of promoting the market.  It was generally agreed that members did not want to let the market “die” but recognised the difficulty of promoting thriving markets in the current climate.

It was resolved: to make no alterations to market provision until Easter 2012 at which time progress might have been made with the development of the new Tesco store.  At this point the committee would reconsider an advertising campaign and meanwhile officers were asked to use the time to explore alternative market management solutions.  


	10
	School Crossing Patrols(27/11-12)
The committee considered a request from Central Bedfordshire Council to Sandy Town Council to provide funding/sponsorship towards the cost of the School Crossing Patrols Service.  A report from the Clerk had been circulated in advance of the meeting which drew attention to 
the Council’s powers to make such a payment and emphasised that the current request did not make any commitment to use such a grant as STC might give solely for the purpose of securing the two Sandy Crossing patrols.  Members expressed concern that the crossing patrol service was under threat especially as it as felt Central Bedfordshire Council had funds in reserve which could be used for this vital service.  It was noted that provision of crossing patrols was the responsibility of the Highways Authority, cuts to the service would hit low paid workers badly and compromise the safety of local children.
It was resolved: to write to Central Bedfordshire Council expressing STC’s belief that the crossing patrol service was a vital service which it expected and hoped to see preserved but it was the responsibility of the Highways Authority to fund this service.

  

	11
	Minutes of Committees and Working Groups(28/11-12)
1. It was resolved: to receive the minutes of a meeting of the Communications Sub-committee held on 18 July 2011.

2. The committee discussed the notes of an informal premises meeting held on 11 July 2011.  The Clerk confirmed that these were notes of an informal meeting as it had not been possible to hold a sub-committee meeting for lack of a quorum, the notes had been prepared to capture the comments of those three members who had attended the inspection of several STC premises.  Cllr Osborne declared a personal interest in this matter as an officer of the Football Club at Bedford Road whose premises had been inspected and said he might declare a prejudicial interest depending on how matters progressed.  Cllr Scott asked why the smell in the Ladies Toilet at Bedford Road had not been dealt with and the Clerk noted that Town Council officers and staff were not aware of any persistent problems within the Ladies toilets which were checked and cleaned on a very regular basis.  Cllr Scott asked the Clerk why progress had not been made with the quotation provided by Mr Bloss to repair/refurbish the pavilion at Bedford Road.  The Clerk reminded members that STC had agreed to undertake a review of all the Council’s sports provision across the town as well as participating in discussions about the future of Sandy Leisure Centre and until this was done it had been agreed to defer further action.  Cllr Osborne expressed his dissatisfaction at the delay in repairing/refurbishing the Pavilion and Sandy Town Council’s failure to communicate with Sandy Football Club since the meeting he and other officers of the Club had attended with Sandy Town Council in February 2011.  He noted that the Town Council was committed to a 35 year lease with the Club and stated that the notes recording the views of members participating in the informal premises inspection (which included mention of the inadvisability of refurbishing the premises when facilities at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground were available for football) were inappropriate.  He stated that Sandy Football Club relied on the bar at Bedford Road for income and that in any case the football pitches at Sunderland Road were fully booked and so Sandy Football Club could not be accommodated and there was no question of the Club moving to Sunderland Road.

Members went on to discuss the difficulties experienced in achieving a quorum for this sub-committee and noted that new model standing orders if adopted would allow for the use of substitutes.  The Clerk was urged to arrange a further meeting of the sub-committee as soon as possible.

It was resolved: to receive the notes from the informal premises inspection.

  

	12
	Press Release
As a member of the press had been attendance until item 11 no press release was deemed necessary.
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